MINUTES
 
TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING – JANUARY 10, 2005
 
 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Transylvania County met in regular session on Monday, January 10, 2005, 7:00 p.m., large courtroom of the Courthouse, Chairman Ray Miller presiding.  There were approximately 15 people in the audience.  Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
 
Commissioners present were Chairman Ray Miller, Jason Chappell, Jeff Duvall, and Kelvin Phillips.  Commissioner David Guice is recovering from surgery and was unable to attend.
 
Staff members present were Manager Artie Wilson, Attorney David Neumann, Court Sergeant Terry Whitmire, Finance Director Gay Poor, Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows, County Planner Mike Thomas, Health Director Steve Smith, Director of Elections Judy Mathews, Personnel Director Sheila Cozart, Tax Assessor David Reid and Clerk to Board Kimberly Conover. 
 
Media: Transylvania Times – Don Dibley
 
PUBLIC HEARING
 
The chairman announced that the board of commissioners was conducting a public hearing, according to county ordinance, to solicit input from its citizens regarding an application from Rosman Fire/Rescue to replace the deteriorating wooden pole towers with one 70-foot triangular tower.  The variances requested were the waiver of a $2,500 application fee and a waiver of the fall-radius requirement.
 
The chairman called for comments from the public.  As there were no comments received, the chairman announced that the public hearing was closed at 7:01 p.m.
 
PUBLIC COMMENT (sign-in required)
There were no comments received from the public.
 
AGENDA MODIFICATIONS
The manager requested to addition of one item to the agenda: two additional Damage Survey Report Applications were added to Item B under New Business.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to approve the agenda as modified, seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously carried.
 
CONSENT AGENDA
Commissioner Chappell moved to approve the consent agenda as submitted, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously carried.
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
Minutes from the December 13, 2004 regular meeting were approved as submitted.
 
 
 
FACILITIES USE REQUEST
Commissioners approved the use of Silvermont on April 1, 2 and 3, 2005 by Communities In Schools for their annual fundraiser.  Their request for a waiver of fees was approved.
 
APPOINTMENTS
 
BREVARD PLANNING AND ZONING
Commissioner Chappell moved to reappoint Jim Alderman and Roy Cowan to serve another term on the Brevard Planning and Zoning Board, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.
 
RECREATION ADVISORY BOARD
Commissioner Chappell nominated Michael Hosey to replace Karla Mather on the Recreation Advisory Board, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to reappoint Gil Phillips, Bill Sack and Sheila Zachary to serve another term on the Recreation Advisory Board, seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously carried.  
 
Commissioner Phillips nominated Sandi Hosey to serve as chairman for 2005, seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously carried.
 
OLD BUSINESS
 
VARIANCE REQUEST FOR ROSMAN FIRE/RESCUE COMMUNICATIONS TOWER
Rosman Fire/Rescue has made application to the Transylvania County Planning Board to replace deteriorating 58-foot wooden pole towers with a 70-foot triangular tower (attachment as part of these minutes).  The planning board has supported the replacement of the old towers with the new structure but was not able to approve the application because Rosman Fire/Rescue has requested variances that are outside the approval of the planning board.  The variance requests are as follows:
1. Waiver of the $2,500 application fee since they are a non-profit public emergency service. 
2. Waiver of the fall-radius requirement due to: 
a.       Tower to be 15 feet from property line versus the required 70 feet (height of the tower).
b.       Replacement of existing towers in the same location since 1994.
c.       Moving the location would require additional utility work.
d.       Moving further from the property line would require moving downhill and thus require a tower of greater height.
 
The board of commissioners held a public hearing earlier in this regular meeting according to county ordinance and received no comments from the public.  The manager requested that the board of commissioners waive their normal policy of not taking action on the same night of a public hearing, allowing for the construction process to start two weeks earlier.  
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to approve the variances requested by Rosman Fire/Rescue, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously carried.
 
Commissioner Phillips suggested that if this comes up in the future perhaps we could grandfather this instead of having to deal with each individual situation.
 
 
NEW BUSINESS
 
REQUEST TO UPGRADE CHILD CARE CONSULTANT FROM PUBLIC HEALTH NURSE I TO PUBLIC HEALTH NURSE II CLASSIFICATION
In October, Health Director Steve Smith and the manager decided to ask the Office of State Personnel to see if the child care health consultant position merited being reclassified from a PHN I to a PHN II level.  The health director has received notice from the Office of State Personnel (attachment as part of these minutes) that the position merits the higher level grade and has recommended that the child care health consultant position be reclassified to a PHN II level.  
 
The health director also recommended that the salary for this position be set at $35,000 and that it be retroactive to July 1, 2004, since the employee began regional duties at that time.  Monies are available from the state to cover this change and will not require any additional local funding.  It was noted that the grant is renewable annually and overhead costs will come out of the grant money.  The reason for submittal was that the position became more of a regional position, not just county.
 
Commissioner Duvall made a motion to approve the upgrade of the PHN I classification to a PHN II level, seconded by Commissioner Chappell.
 
During discussion, Commissioner Chappell asked about the increase in salary for the position.  
 
Commissioner Duvall amended his motion to include the approval of a salary of $35,000 retroactive to July 1, 2004, and seconded by Commissioner Chappell.  The motion as amended carried unanimously. 
 
DAMAGE SURVEY REPORTS FOR THE EMERGENCY WATERSHED PROTECTION PROGRAM 
Mr. Bob Twomey, Soil and Water Conservationist, has prepared four additional damage survey reports for mud slides that occurred during the recent tropical storms, for the following locations:
1.  Windsong Lane (Woodwind Development)        $86,095
2.  William Vaughn slide, Wilson Road                    $35,880
3.  Hughey Riverbank damage site                         $22,560
4.  Wingfield Acres slide                                        $16,840
 
The manager reported that, although he has not received anything in writing from the state yet, it is his understanding that if these projects are approved, the Emergency Watershed Protection Program will pay for 75% of the cost and the state will pay for the remaining 25%.  He requested permission to make application to the USDA Natural Conservation Service for funds to complete these projects.
 The total damages to the county reported to date are just over $700,000.
 
Commissioner Chappell moved to authorize the submittal of the four projects for funding by the Emergency Watershed Protection Program, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously carried.
 
RIGHT-OF-WAY EASEMENT FOR SEWER LINE FROM JAIL
The manager reported that the old sewer line from the jail was constructed to go over the bank and through the north corner of where the new library is being constructed.  In order to correct the situation, the county worked with the City of Brevard to construct a new line that goes down the middle of the driveway into the communications center, and down the street to tie into an existing sewer manhole.  This project was completed back in the fall to allow the construction of the new library.  The City of Brevard has requested a permanent right-of-way easement ten feet in width to allow room for repairs or replacement of the line in the future.  (Copy of Non Exclusive Right-of-Way Deed is attached as part of these minutes.)  The proposed easement has been reviewed by the county attorney who finds no problem with it.
 
Commissioner Phillips made a motion to approve the right-of-way easement as described on Exhibit A of a letter from Rick Howell, City Manager, dated December 15, 2004.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Duvall and approved unanimously.
 
UNIQUE WETLANDS CLASSIFICATION FOR THREE AREAS IN DUPONT STATE FOREST
The North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources Division of Water Quality proposes to designate the Helonias Bog, Wilkie Trail Bog and the Tom Creek Bog as Unique Wetlands (UWL) classification (attachment as part of these minutes).  Staff from the DuPont State Forest and the Division of Forest Resources has expressed support for this classification.   All of these areas are located on state-owned property within the boundary of the DuPont State Forest.  Although these sites are located along streams, the classification applies specifically to the wetland area in question and not to the stream that passes through them.  The classification does not mandate buffers nor restricts activities in the surrounding uplands.  The State of North Carolina has requested support from the board of commissioners for this classification.
 
Commissioner Phillips expressed concern that once the wetland is designated, it cannot be drained in the future for other development.
 
After general discussion about the matter, Commissioner Duvall moved to authorize the chairman to write a letter of support for the unique wetlands classification on condition that they approve the agreement with Ilford, seconded by Commissioner Chappell.
                       
There was discussion regarding the wetlands and the possible consequences to the surrounding upland and to the river downstream.
 
The vote was unanimously carried.
 
IMPROVEMENTS TO NC 281 NORTH
District Ranger Randall Burgess has requested input from the commissioners regarding the North Carolina Department of Transportation’s request to widen, grade, drain and pave a four and one-half (4.5) mile section of NC 281 from the Jackson–Transylvania County line at Owens Gap to just north of SR 1307 in Transylvania County.  It is understood that this is the only North Carolina road in the state that is not paved.  Approximately three miles of the proposed road improvements cross Forest Service property.  The proposal includes widening and paving the existing gravel road to a standard 20-foot roadway.  The manager noted that we have gotten a new district ranger who is doing the necessary due diligence.
 
This has been a project for which the board of commissioners has lobbied for some time.  The manager has given this information to Dana Hawkins, chairman of the county’s Transportation Advisory Committee, and the committee has wholeheartedly endorsed this project.
 
Commissioner Chappell made a motion to authorize Chairman Miller to write a letter supporting the project for improvements to NC 281 North, seconded by Commissioner Phillips.
 
After discussion about grading and widening of the road, the motion carried with a unanimous vote.
 
MANAGER’S REPORT  
· Kick-off meeting for jail planning project:  The initial meeting of the Jail Planning Committee will start at 3:30 pm on Thursday, January 13.  Members will include representative from the architectural firm hired to prepare the study. 
· Space needs study:  There will be a meeting on Friday, January 14th, to give department heads an overview of what is expected from them for the upcoming space needs study and to start gathering information for that study. 
· Mental health grant applications:  The county has received three applications from organizations requesting mental health maintenance-of-effort grant monies.  These will be reviewed, and recommendations will be presented to commissioners at their next meeting. 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
There were no comments made.
 
COMMISSIONERS’ COMMENTS
Commissioner Chappell stated that he had spoken with Commissioner Guice who expressed his appreciation for all the cards and prayers he has received after his surgery.
 
Chairman Miller stated that the North Carolina Department of Transportation would like to start work on a study for the replacement of Bridge #93, the Tennessee Gap Road Bridge (across from the fire department).  The chairman will report back that they should begin the study.
 
There being no further business to come before the board, Commissioner Chappell moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.  The meeting adjourned at 7:37 p.m.
 
 
 
                                                                                    __________________________________
                                                                                    Raymond D. Miller, Chairman
ATTEST:
 
 
____________________________________
Kimberly T. Conover, Clerk to the Board
